TOWN OF HEMINGWAY

MINUTES OF MEETING ON FEBRUARY 8, 2018
HEMINGWAY TOWN HALL AT 6:00 P.M.

Present:  Mayor Grady Richardson, George Sutton-Mayor Pro-Tem, Bryan Miller, John Coker, Keith Baxley, Joseph Lee-Town Administrator, Samantha Lewis-Town Clerk, Ken Laster-Public Works Director, Jonathan Laster, Chief Bryan Todd , Gregg Askins, Monica Richardson, Latoria Lewis, Shamira McCray
ABSENT: Katie Crosby and Charlie Carter
Meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.
Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Minutes:  Mayor Richardson made the motion to approve the minutes from the January 11, 2018 meeting and it was seconded by Mr. Sutton and it carried unanimously.  

Old Business:  1) Mayor Richardson thanked Councilman Miller for hosting an open house during Christmas to raise $200 for Christmas decorations for the Town. 2) Mayor Richardson asked Mr. Lee about the generator that Emergency Management is going to purchase for the Town.  Mr. Lee stated that he has tried to contact Ms. Cooks several times lately and hasn’t been able to speak with her.  Chief Todd has spoken with her and it is to be installed this month sometime.
Persons Appearing Before Council:  Mayor Richardson the policy on appearing before council.  
a) Ms. Latoria Lewis from the local Boys & Girls Club thanked council for their support.  With the support they were able to host a State Education event.  They had over 250 staff, parents and volunteers come from all over the state.  They currently serve 60 youth and it gets higher during the summer.  Keynote Club is for ages 14-18 and they work on three areas.  The areas are Academic Success, Career Preparation and Community Service.  This is what brings her here tonight is to ask Town Council for permission adopt the park.  This will give our kids an opportunity to give back to the community.  They want to do a beautification project once a quarter.  Mayor Richardson stated that we will get with Mr. Lee after we talk about it and let her know.  Mayor Richardson thanked her for her work at the Boys & Club.  She invited council to come out anytime.
2016-2017 Audit Report:  Governmental Funds: Total Fund Balance is $807,945 and the Net Position of Governmental Activities are $2,647,044. Net Change in Fund Balance is $87,441.  Proprietary Funds Net Position is $9,590,698.  Statement of Net Position: Total Net Position is $12,237,742.  The Town’s 60 and 90 days operating revenue in unrestricted cash are in Government 122 days Business Type 102 days.  Monica reminds council that they need to have 60 days in unrestricted cash on hand and Town has 290 days in Governmental Funds and Business Like is 207 days. There is plenty of unrestricted cash to meet the minimum day requirement.  There was Governmental Activities loss of $20,743 and a loss of $316,518 in Business Type Activities.  Governmental Activities she is not concerned at all about those funds.  The Business Type Activities shows a net decrease is an area of concern.  The water fund is almost equal to the depreciation.  Also a decrease in cash.  We are at the line now and fixing to fail both tests in the water and it is way too close for comfort.  Sewer showed a decrease in net position.  This also needs council attention because of the cash flow.  Mr. Sutton stated that is why we are looking at increasing rates.  Mr. Baxley stated that we were waiting on the audit report to see what needs to be done. Mr. Miller asked if she reviewed the charges posted against those two departments to be appropriate.  Ms. Richardson stated that they do test items.  Allocations can be revisited on a yearly basis to make sure they are proper.  Personnel can work more in water or more in sewer.  Generic allocations are shared on all departments and they pretty much stays the same.  Mr. Miller stated that it is properly representative.  Mrs. Richardson stated that they are aware of how things need to be separated in the departments.  Joe said he talked Mr. Ross from Fort Mill about the rates and he is pricy.  SC Rural Water gives us the tap fees, etc.  Last time was an increase of 22% in rates.  Mr. Lee want to set up a meeting with Mr. Hanna for a presentation and talk about the rates.  Mr. Lee stated that we have a lot of projects in the water and sewer and we have to do something.  He will get some dates and get a meeting set.  Mayor Richardson made the motion to accept the Audit Report and it was seconded by Mr. Miller and it carried unanimously.
Personnel Policy:  Mr. Miller stated that the 2014 Personnel Policy is the most current and up to date was given to all council members.  We got to make sure that what we have documented we actually do in practice. This policy can’t be changed without the blessing of council.  In reviewing it, he had some concerns like Holiday.  It stated that Christmas and the day before or after is two days at Christmas.  This year and last year we granted extra ½ day with pay and it was not approved by council.  That was an unauthorized expenditure.  We need to be careful with that kind of thing.  Any change has to be approved by council.  In industry for 25 years and we pay them for their lunch hour. That is not industry standard and not sure if we want to do or not but some of the fellows are getting breakfast at 8 or 9 in the morning. We need to have a policy that is fair and some may be taking more time than others and we need to be consistent.  Performance Evaluations stated that Town may periodically conduct evaluations.  He feels that the Town needs to conduct evaluations on employees annually.  Mayor Richardson stated that may be something that we come together at separate meeting and the also the Town Ordinances.  We have updated some of them along and along and need to take a few each month and look at them.  
Tupperware Well: Mr. Askins needs to be discussed in executive session based on contractual matter.  Mayor Richardson made the motion to go into executive session and it was seconded by Mr. Coker and it carried unanimously. Mayor Richardson made the motion to come out of executive session and it was seconded by Mr. Baxley and it carried unanimously.  No actions or votes were taken in executive session.  
Administrator’s Report: 1) Main Street Program through the MASC.  Mr. Lee gave council the list of qualifications and what is expected from the Town to participate in the program.  This could cost the Town up to $60,000.  Mr. Lee stated that if they want him to go further with it, he will.  2) Mr. Sutton is concerned about the water bills are high due to leaks from the cold weather we had.  Some people are in dire need help.  Maybe we can have a one-time adjustment on the sewer side of the bill.  The water portion needs to be paid but the sewer is based on the water consumption.  Ken asked about the ones that have water only.  Mr. Sutton stated that the ordinance states they can get help. Mr. Miller doesn’t think that we should make an exception to the policy.  Mayor Richardson stated that we changed the policy in 2016.  Mayor Richardson stated that we need to follow the policy that is written.  Mr. Sutton stated that he agreed with the policy but sewage part of the bill needs to be adjusted.  Mayor Richardson asked council to study it and come up with suggestions for next month. 3) Inclement Weather Policy.  There was a resolution to amend this portion of the policy.  Mr. Lee asked council to look at it and will discuss it at the next meeting. 4) Playground equipment is going up and it will be ready in about two weeks.  5) New heat pump has been installed and working good.  6) Mayor Richardson asked about the second reading on selling the property to Mr. Miller but the Public Hearing wasn’t in the paper and we will have the public hearing and the second reading at the next meeting. 7) Mr. Miller asked if a monthly budget report and a report on Hospitality Funds included in the agenda packets.
Meeting was adjourned at 6:55 p.m.

Sincerely

Samantha Lewis

Town Clerk
